                                       Intergovernmental Advisory Board (IAB)

                                                 Quarterly Teleconference

                                                       February 15, 2007

                                              1:30 p.m. – 2:30 p.m. Eastern

                                                         Meeting Notes

Attendees
Janet Barnes, OPM

Jack Belcher, Arlington County, VA, CIO
George Boersma, for Teresa Takai, Michigan CIO

Rita Casazza, for Barry West, Commerce Department CIO
Jenny DeBlois, Miami-Dade County, Florida

Lois Gruendl, Department of Defense
Monica Fitzgerald, Program Manager for IT Workforce, Federal CIO Council
Max Ivey, for Chris Cummiskey, Arizona CIO
Darlene Meskell, Director GSA Intergovernmental Solutions Division
Lisa Nelson, GSA Intergovernmental Solutions Division
Tom Skirbundt, GSA Intergovernmental Solutions Division
Marc Wine, GSA Intergovernmental Solutions Division

Introductions and Remarks
The teleconference was chaired by Darlene Meskell and facilitated by Marc Wine. Members introduced themselves.  
Chris Cummiskey, the Arizona State CIO was announced as the new member of the IAB.  From 1991 through 2002, Chris served in the Arizona State Legislature, where he held a number of leadership posts. Throughout his tenure in the legislature, Chris was a recognized leader in promoting E-Government and the New Economy.  As the State CIO, Chris is promoting and advancing information technology through his involvement in many organizations, both in Arizona and nationally. Chris is a member of the Arizona Technology Council, the Arizona Governor’s Council on Innovation and Technology, and the National Association of State Chief Information Officers and he serves as a board member of the Arizona Telecommunications and Information Council. 

Darlene Meskell introduced the topic, “Workforce IT Competencies.”  

The Role of Federal CIO Leadership in IT Workforce Development

Janet Barnes, CIO of the U.S. Office of Personnel Management (OPM) and co-chair of the CIO Council’s IT Workforce Committee, highlighted how federal CIOs are focusing on vital IT workforce competency issues, stemming from authority established by the Clinger-Cohen Act of 1995 and the E-Gov Act of 2002.  A broad agenda is being addressed to ensure policies are being carried out through the agencies, with coordination among OPM, the Office of Management and Budget (OMB) and the General Services Administration (GSA).  
Federal CIOs are providing leadership by their support for planning, education and career development programs, identifying core IT competencies for employees, including emphasis on project management skills and encouraging appropriate recruitment and retention government-wide.
Looking toward significant requirements in the future, CIOs foresee a “blended” workforce that effectively uses contractors as well as federal employees in needed roles and work areas in coordination with the federal workforce.  The new student outreach program, including a recent IT Job Shadow Day for students who are considering careers in the federal government, has proven successful.

An assessment of the competencies that will be required to perform priority jobs indicated that it is important to offer employees alternative setting and work arrangements. Skilled retiree populations should be considered for potential re-employment.
OPM has been assisting agencies by identifying gaps in workforce skill levels, as well as providing guidance about IT competencies targeted for future workload needs.  In 2006, OPM collected profiles of what the workforce looks like.  Three major areas identified for tracking the development the workforce’s IT competencies are: IT project management; security; and enterprise architecture solutions.   
(For more information contact: janet.barnes@opm.gov)
Current Directions in Implementation
Monica Fitzgerald, Program Manager for IT Workforce, GSA Office of Governmentwide Policy, highlighted key programs for filling gaps in IT skills and competencies.  The first guidance on Workforce IT Competencies was published in 1998 with the latest updated version produced in 2006.  A call is issued every two years to all federal CIOs to identify what is new and high priority for adding to guidance.  

The IT Workforce Development Roadmap, developed by the Department of the Navy, provides a useful assessment tool to identify training requirements.  The roadmap provides supervisors and employees with practical career planning tools like assessments, training and resources that help people understand how they can accomplish their occupational goals in particular jobs.  
The federal CIO Council and GSA have teamed up to provide CIO University, a consortium of universities providing employees with virtual courses for certification in different IT priority subjects.  These courses are closely aligned with the needs of the federal workforce and other government and non-government organizations.  In addition, one program offers exchanges between the federal and private sector employees in order to share educational and practical experiences related to IT competencies.  All the IT workforce competency programs are in the public domain and other organizations are encouraged to share them.

(For more information contact: monica.fitzgerald@gsa.gov)
Local/County Needs and Plans for Building a Competent IT Workforce
Jenny DeBlois, Division Director, Enterprise Technology Services Department (ETSD), Miami-Dade County Government, reviewed the needs and plans for supporting county employees IT competencies across about 40 agencies.  From core network services to geographic information systems development and COTS resources, ETSD provides essential support for Miami-Dade’s IT workforce.

About two-thirds of Miami-Dade employees have college degrees or higher and many are due to retire in the next couple of years.  Key IT skills needed for the future include strengthening central management; building IT skills among mid-level management; and improving technical skills of staff among such areas as enterprise planning, business planning, geographic information systems and succession planning. 

Hiring people with Enterprise Resource Planning, and knowledge-transfer skills, and training for project management are priority goals to meet long-term needs.  Recently up to 15 employees have been trained as project management professionals.  To help track this progress and plan for future enhancements in IT competencies, the county is developing a metrics program for measuring efficiency, effectiveness and customer service.  
(For more information contact: deblois@miamidade.gov)
Comments
Jack Belcher, Arlington County CIO noted that the IT worker of the future will need to manage a multi-dimensional workforce and have such business skills as portfolio management.  A key issue will be how we manage an aging workforce with interests in remaining valued contributors to their communities.
Next Meeting

The next Quarterly IAB Teleconference tentatively will be scheduled for Thursday May 17, 2007.
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